New Mexico Commission for the Blind

State Rehabilitation Council

Minutes of Regular Meeting (DRAFT)

May 15, 2018, 1:30 PM
May 16, 2018, 9:00 AM 

Commission for the Blind Orientation Center
408 North White Sands Blvd.
Alamogordo, NM 88310

1. Call to Order

Chairman O’Brien called the meeting to order at 1:38 PM on May 15, 2018.

2. Roll Call

Chairman O’Brien asked Ms. Burma to take roll. Present were Bernadine Chavez,  Christine Hall,  Urja Lansing, Paul Luttrell, Tom O’Brien, Lila Martinez, and Greg Trapp. Paula Seanez arrived at 3:20 PM.  

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Guests included Lucy Alexander, Orientation Center Deputy Director, James Salas, Deputy Director, Kelly Burma, SRC Liaison, Trish Adams, Executive Secretary, and Kathy Molina, Driver. Also present was Virginia Gutierrez.

4. Remembrance of Dallas Allen

Chairman O’Brien announced that former SRC member Dallas Allen had passed away, and asked Director Trapp to talk about Mr. Allen. Mr. Trapp said that Mr. Allen had been a member of the Commission for the Blind board for many years, and that he had before that been a member of the Council.  Mr. Trapp said that Mr. Allen had worked at Sandia Labs, and that his father had worked with Mr. Allen. He said that they played on the same softball team. Mr. Trapp said that he and Chairman Schreiber attended Mr. Allen’s service, and that they both spoke and offered remembrances of Mr. Allen. Mr. Trapp said that the service was very well attended. He said that Mr. Allen had been a former Mr. Natural Universe.   

Mr. O’Brien held a moment of silence for Mr. Allen.

5. Approval of Agenda

Christine Hall moved to approve the agenda, and Urja Lansing seconded. Chairman O’Brien said they needed to have flexibility to move up the agenda items that required approval to make sure that they were acted upon while a quorum was present. Ms. Hall and Ms. Lansing agreed to revise the motion and second as requested. A vote was taken on the motion as modified and the agenda approved unanimously

6. Approval of Minutes of Meeting of February 22, 2018

Lila Martinez said she had received a note from Paula Seanez saying that there was a misspelling in item 12,  saying that Ms. Solimon was the director of the Acoma program, replacing Marilyn Johnson, and that the correct spelling was Solimon. 

Ms. Hall moved to approve the minutes as corrected and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the minutes as amended were unanimously approved.

7. Chair Report, Tom O’Brien

Mr. O’Brien described the training that he and Ms. Chavez attended in Bethesda at the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils. He said that the attendance was down by fifty percent due to the prior approval requirement. Mr. O’Brien said he discussed with Ms. Chavez having a joint Council training.

Mr. O’Brien reported on the attempt to move DVR to Workforce Solutions. He also reported on the state budget, saying that it was much healthier due to the increase in the price of oil.

Mr. O’Brien discussed the pending change in Governors, saying that he was not sure how that would impact on the Commission and on the State Rehabilitation Council, but that the whole Council was potentially at risk of being removed.

Mr. Trapp said that Governor Richardson had removed all of the members of boards and councils, risk management lawyers, as well as nearly all of the Governor’s Exempt employees. Mr. Trapp said that he was the only agency head that Richardson retained, with the exception of Pat Putnam at the Developmental Disabilities Planning Council which had federal autonomy. Mr. Trapp said the Richardson administration was the first Governor to follow a Governor who served two full four-year terms. Mr. Trapp said that the system was designed around Governor’s who could serve a maximum of two 2-year terms, and later a single 4-year term. Mr. Trapp said that back when a Governor might serve for a maximum of 4 years, that it was just not practical to remove all of the Governor Exempt employees and members of boards. He said that this changed when it became possible for a Governor to serve eight years. He said that the removals resulted in the loss of a great deal of experience and institutional knowledge. Mr. Trapp said that Governor Martinez did not replace the boards and commissions, and that she retained a significant number of agency heads who had been competitively hired. He said that this made for a much smoother and more efficient transition. He said that he hoped that the next Governor would follow her lead. 

There was discussion about the potential impact of having the entire Council removed, and the tasks that would not be performed should the Council members be removed. Ms. Chavez said that one of those tasks was the Annual Report  

Ms. Burma reported on potential appointments to the Council, including Kaitlin Ellis, Mary McGinnis, and Peggy Hayes.

Mr. O’Brien said that while in Bethesda he heard how many Councils were at war with state agencies, and how they were not working on the State Plan or sharing budget information.  Mr. O’Brien spoke about how positive the relationship with the agency was, and how the agency shared information with the Council. Mr. O’Brien complemented Mr. Trapp, Ms. Burma, and Mr. Salas.

Mr. O’Brien concluded by thanking Council members for serving, and for giving up two days for the meeting.

8. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez said that CAP had received 5 calls during the quarter, and that they did not open any new cases. Ms. Chavez said one call was from a person from another state asking about how to open a case in New Mexico, and that the other calls were about agency decisions. 

Mr. O’Brien complemented Ms. Chavez for her report, saying that he learned in Bethesda that the information shared by Ms. Chavez was not often reported to other Rehab Councils. 

[bookmark: OLE_LINK9]9. Section 121 Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez provided her report upon her arrival.  

10. SILC Report, Coby Livingstone

Ms. Burma said she had been provided with a SILC report from Ms. Livingstone. Ms. Burma reported that the SILC has not met since November. She said the next meeting was on June 8, and will be in Farmington. She also reported that Mr. Rodriguez has resigned as SILC Chair.

Mr. O’Brien asked how many SILC members were in place and Mr. Trapp said that the SILC members in place included Rebecca Holland Acting as SILC Chair, Curtis Chong, and Coby Livingstone. Mr. Trapp said that he knows that there are several persons being considered for appointment to the SILC. 

Mr. O’Brien said he appreciates Coby's continued service on the SILC, and the support that Mr. Trapp has provided.

11. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp thanked Mr. O’Brien and Ms. Chavez for attending the training of the National Consortium of State Rehabilitation Councils in Bethesda. Mr. Trapp said that sending Tom and Berna to the training required prior approval from the Rehabilitation Services Administration.

Mr. Trapp welcomed Paul Luttrell to the Council as the Community Rehabilitation Program representative.

Mr. Luttrell said he has spent his entire career working in agencies for persons with disabilities, including serving as Executive Director for an agency in Indiana for 7 years.
 
Mr. Trapp announced that Jim Jackson has retired from Disability Rights New Mexico, and he thanked him for his tremendous contributions over the decades, saying that he had attended his retirement celebration.

Ms. Chavez said that Mr. Jackson would be doing public policy work during the legislative session.

Mr. Trapp discussed the possibility of a federal budget showdown in September, along with the potential of a federal shutdown.

Mr. Trapp discussed HR  5658 and a proposed RSA rule that might revise the definition of competitive employment.

Mr. Luttrell discussed the history of AbilityOne, saying that the vast majority of people work at levels higher than minimum wage.

Mr. Trapp said he would like to consider amending the Commission for the Blind Act to expand the board to 5, saying that this may be the right time to amend the Commission for the Blind Act. Mr. Trapp said that amending the statute might help secure the Commission’s status as a separate agency. 

Mr. Trapp said that he would like to expand the board to five members, and create an advisory body that could help to develop future board members.  

He said by revising the statute, they could also fix the current language that requires that blindness be determined by an Ophthalmologist. Mr. Trapp said that  optometrists and other health providers should be able to determine blindness, depending on the nature of the condition.

Mr. Trapp said that the State Plan process would also become much easier, and that the agency is the only Commission for the Blind in the country that also has a State Rehab Council. 

Ms. Hall said she agrees that it makes sense to amend the Commission for the Blind Act, and that she agrees the board should have five persons.

Mr. Salas said he also agrees that five members is optimum, and that optometrists should also be able to determine legal blindness. 

b. Administration and Finance, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said he was reporting for Monica Maestas, and that she and her team were busy working on year-end closing items, including contract renewals. He said that she was also working on finding new office space for our Farmington office.

Mr. Trapp said that the agency would be audited again by the Office of the State Auditor, which would be the second year. He said that the agency only had one minor finding last year, which was an  especially good audit because of the way that the Office of the State Auditor conducted the audit. 

Mr. Trapp said that one of the reasons the Commission for the Blind is struggling with making the 15 percent Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve is the way that the VR grant is calculated for New Mexico, and the somewhat higher portion of the overall state share that the Commission receives. Mr. Trapp said that the Pre-ETS share for the Commission was $720,000, while for the Nebraska blind agency it was only $400,000. 

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported on vacant positions, saying that Monica Becker had been hired as the new Independent Living secretary, and that he was recruiting to hire a new administrative support position to serve as the Albuquerque receptionist. Mr. Salas said that the Commission had two vacant vocational rehabilitation counselor positions, and that he will be interviewing for the one in Albuquerque, and will be posting the Farmington position for the third time. He said that there was also a Business Enterprise consultant position vacant, and that he will be interviewing applicants next week.

Mr. Salas said that there would be a joint meeting of his teachers and counselors, and that he was working to increase the capacity of the teachers to support technology needs. Mr. Salas said that the teachers attended a Unified English Braille seminar in March.

Mr. Salas reported that for State Fiscal  Year 2018,  seven persons had been placed in competitive and integrated employment, with an average wage of $21.00. He said that 26 consumers were currently in employment status, and that he expected  another five to seven closures by the end of June.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan 

Ms. Mallahan welcomed the Council to the Orientation Center. She reported that the Center has 10 students, including one staff trainee. She said that the Center will have three graduations next week, and that they have had five persons tour in the past several weeks. Ms. Mallahan said that they are busy preparing for the STEP program.

Ms. Mallahan said that the Center has a personal management position vacant and an assistive technology position vacant. Ms. Mallahan said that Frank Flores has retired after 22 years, and she  thanked him for his service.

At this point, Ms. Paula Seanez joined the meeting. The time was 3:20 PM.

Ms. Lansing asked about students coming to the Center after the NFB convention.

Ms. Mallahan said students come based on referrals from their VR Counselors.

Ms. Mallahan said that there were a number of Repair Projects pending, including  the replacement of casement windows in the dormitory, and repairing the roof over the women's dorm.

Ms. Mallahan said that four employees at the Center possessed National Certification in Unified English Braille.

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Seanez to provide her 121 report.

Ms. Seanez reported that Rebecca Holland had been in contact with her and Petra Solimon from Laguna Acoma Connections regarding their interest in submitting an application to the State Independent Living Council. Ms. Seanez said that she has completed her application for the SILC, and that Ms. Holland was elected as the Chair of the SILC. Ms. Seanez reported working on an MOU between Navajo Nation OSERS and NM Commission for the Blind.  She said that she utilized the NM DVR MOU as a template and wanted to add the other areas of focus such as Technology for Children and the Skills Center.  She said that she would email her draft MOU to Mr. Trapp for his review and consideration. 

Ms. Seanez also reported that the Navajo Nation Council established a Trust Fund to provide services for Navajo people with disabilities.  A portion of the funds provides case service funds for independent living services and said that Lara Lee will be the contact person for referrals and that she can be reached at (505) 369-1043 or lara.lee@nnosers.org.   Ms. Seanez said that the funds could be provided for transition and  assistive technology. 

Ms. Seanez did not have any updates from the Jemez or Laguna-Acoma VR Programs.  

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported that she is currently serving 4 VR consumers at the Skills Center. She said that the Skills Center is serving consumers that have specific needs or that are Pre-ETS consumers.

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center hosted a Unified English Braille seminar in March, and that they had 13 persons in attendance. She reported that she is gearing up for STEP, including a water activity with Adaptive Sports. She said that the water activity would be an outing to Cochiti Lake, and that they would be approaching the activity as though it were a corporate outing, and would have the students interview the Adaptive Sports team about their jobs and careers. 

Mr. O’Brien asked  how many STEP students she was expecting, and Ms. Burma said she was anticipating nine to 11 students.

Ms. Hall asked who is teaching Braille, and Ms. Burma responded that Cece Quintana would be teaching Braille. 

Ms. Hall asked about the ages of persons being served in the Skills Center, and Ms. Burma responded that she was currently serving students aged 21 to 60.

Mr. Trapp said he was planning on having Ms. Burma complete an Independent Living  Personal Activity Report so that she would have the flexibility to support Independent Living and Older Blind Consumers.

Ms. Lansing said that the Adaptive Sports approach was very creative.

12. New Business

a. Approval of Impartial Due Process Hearing Officers, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

There was discussion of the hearing officers, with Mr. Trapp noting that the Council was “identifying” the hearing officers, and with Mr. Salas describing the qualifications of the candidates. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission shares a pool of hearing officers with the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, and that it is very difficult for the Commission to hire hearing officers since the Commission has never had an actual hearing. 

Ms. Chavez suggested that training be provided to the hearing officers, especially since Mr. Graeser did not have the same level of qualifications as Mr. Johnson.   

Ms. Hall expressed concerns about Mr. Graeser not having a background in rehabilitation.

Mr. Trapp said he would work to make sure that the hearing officers received more training.

Mr. O’Brien asked what was the period of performance of this contract.

Mr. Salas responded that it was potentially four or five years

Mr. O’Brien asked how the hearing officers would be assigned, and Ms. Chavez responded that it would be random.

Ms. Chavez asked if two hearing officers was considered a pool, and Mr. Trapp said that the small number of hearing officers was a concern.

Ms. Lansing made a motion to identify Mr. Johnson as a hearing officer, and Ms. Hall seconded the motion. A vote was taken and Mr. Johnson was unanimously approved.

Ms. Hall made a motion to identify Mr. Graeser as a hearing officer, and Ms. Chavez seconded the motion. A vote was taken and Mr. Graeser was unanimously approved.

b. Discussion of Joint SRC Training for the Commission for the Blind and the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, Tom O’Brien and Bernadine Chavez

Mr. O’Brien said that he and Ms. Chavez wanted to revisit the issue of a joint DVR and Commission training for the Council, irrespective of the comments from Mr. Trapp about potentially expanding the Commission board and disbanding the Council.

Mr. Trapp said that he thought it was important that the Council continue business as usual, and that there was no certainty that the change would be made.
 
Mr. O’Brien said he wanted to use the Coalition materials for training, and that he was wanting to do it at next SRC meeting in September.

Ms. Chavez said they could use the 36 IRI materials for the training, they would just need to add information on WIOA. She said that she would like someone from the Office of the Attorney General to do a training on the Open Meetings Act, and that she would like fiscal people from DVR and the Commission to do a training on fiscal rules.

Mr. O’Brien suggested September 11 or 18 as possible dates for the training.

Ms. Chavez reported that Disability Rights New Mexico has received a new grant in which DRNM will be monitoring representative payees  throughout the state. They will make sure that representative payees are responsive to the needs of the beneficiaries, and they will be performing site visits.

Mr. O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 4:55 PM.

Mr. O’Brien  called the meeting to order at 9:05 AM. Role was taken and present were Tom  O’Brien, Paul Luttrell, Lila Martinez, Urja Lansing, Christine Hall, and Greg Trapp. Mr. O’Brien introduced and welcomed guests, Virginia Gutierrez, and Adelmo Vigil, President of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico.

c. Update on Prior Approval and Technical Assistance Circular RSA-1802 Streamlining Prior approvals, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is required to obtain federal prior written approval for 25 different cost categories. He said that Commissioner Schroeder had waived the prior approval requirement in 1995, but that the waiver ended in December of 2014 as a result of the Uniform Guidance. Mr. Trapp said that the requirement for prior approval has changed and expanded since it was first announced in October of 2015, and that it now includes purchases of assistive technology for consumers when the equipment costs over $5,000. Mr. Trapp said that about 25 percent of states were submitting prior approval requests, and that the Commission was one of the minority of states that had been submitting prior approval requests. He said that the Commission submitted its first prior approval request in 2015. Mr. Trapp said that he had submitted several questions for the upcoming RSA webinar on prior approval, with the questions focused on the issue of per unit costs.
  
Mr. Trapp said that the Rehabilitation Services Administration issued Technical assistance Circular 1802 on April 11, 2018, and that the TAC streamlined the prior approval process for certain items. He said that the TAC allows for an aggregate request to be submitted for general equipment and participant training, and grants prior approval for Council meetings. 

Mr. Salas said he was working on an aggregate request for assistive technology, and that he was waiting for more information from the webinar to determine what would be covered.

Mr. O’Brien asked if the Commission retains ownership of equipment that is purchased, and Mr. Salas said that title was transferred when the case was closed successfully, and that they made an effort to make sure that the consumer had all of the assistive technology that was needed before the case was closed.

Adelmo Vigil commented that other states do not have such beneficial practices, and that this is one of the reasons he likes working with Mr. Trapp and Mr. Salas.

Mr. Trapp said that the webinar information had just come out, and that there would actually be five webinars on prior approval. He said that one of his concerns is that the $5,000 threshold for equipment has been in place for a very long time, and that it has not been adjusted for inflation. 

d. Discussion of Governmental Services Agreement with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is required to spend $720,000 on Pre-ETS, and that the Commission was currently spending about $300,000 on Pre-ETS. Because of this, he said he is proposing to create an agreement with the School for the Blind to transfer between $250,000 and $300,000 in Pre-ETS funds to the school for provision of Pre-ETS services. He said that the agreement would not supplant what the school is currently doing, but instead expand services. Mr. Trapp said that he had been waiting to see how RSA would interpret Pre-ETS services, and whether VR agencies would be given more flexibility.  

e. Discussion of Pending Section 107 Monitoring, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that the agency was last monitored in 2010, and that they learned in Bethesda that the Commission will not be in the group of states that are to be next monitored. This means that the Commission will not be monitored until 2019, at the earliest. He said that Texas has not been monitored since 2009, and that they are going to be monitored this year. Mr. Trapp said that Texas has undergone consolidation since 2009, and it would be informative to see how they do in the monitoring. He said that at the last NCSAB meeting they learned that there is a one to two year waiting period for some independent living services in Texas. He said that the 2009 monitoring was not very rigorous, and that it became much more strict starting in 2010.  
 
Mr. Trapp said that he brought the Commission’s fiscal expert to New Mexico in March to conduct a practice Section 107 monitoring, and that he used the RSA monitoring guide to conduct the monitoring. He said that the agency had some routine findings, but that their expert did not think there would be any disallowances. Mr. Trapp said that their expert said that the Commission was light years improved from where the agency was in 2010.  

13. Unfinished Business

a. Update on Submission of Combined State Plan, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said he appreciated the Council’s significant contributions to the State Plan. He said the initial deadline for the submission of the Combined Plan was March 15, and that the Commission was ready to submit on that date. He said that an extension was provided by RSA to April 2, which gave the Commission time to seek additional comments. He said the agency posted the proposed State Plan on the web pages of the Workforce Solutions  Department and the Commission, with a deadline for comment set for March 28, but that there were no comments provided. Mr. Salas said he submitted the Plan on April 2. He said that they met with the state’s RSA Liaison, Shannon Moler,  when they were in Bethesda for the CSAVR and NCSAB meetings in April.   Mr. Salas said Ms. Moler had only minor changes and corrections, such as changing fiscal year to program year. 

Mr. O’Brian said it was a privileged to be part of the meeting with Shannon Moler, and that she was extremely complimentary of the agency.

b. Update on Council Resource Plan, Identifying Council Meeting and Training Expenses, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that RSA approved the proposed prior approval request for the Council, reminding the Council that the resource plan adopted by the Council was based on the statutory duties of the Council and the Council being covered by the Open Meetings Act and Per Diem and Mileage Act. He said that RSA took the same approach when they granted prior approval in TAC 1802, noting that the Council has statutory duties that are performed.



c. Update on HR consolidation, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the efforts to consolidate human resource functions have expanded to include federally funded agencies. He said that there is merit in consolidation as it can help to bring greater uniformity and efficiency across programs. Mr. Trapp said that the concern with federally funded programs is the Allowability of using federal funds to pay for human resource services, and that the Commission has a Cost Allocation Plan that is federally approved by the In-Direct Cost Group at the U.S. Department of Education. He said that the State of New Mexico is looking at what was done in Pennsylvania and Utah where HR functions were consolidated. Mr. Trapp said he talked to his counterparts in both states, and that Pennsylvania is doing what he had suggested, meaning that costs were being tracked and distributed, while Utah was using a prorated approach. Mr. Trapp said that neither Pennsylvania or Utah has had Section 107 Monitoring since the consolidation. He said that his goal is to make the consolidation a success, and to be sure that the state is in compliance with applicable fiscal rules.  

14. Council Open Discussion

Mr. O’Brien said he wanted to return to the topic of the possible change to the Commission for the Blind Act. Mr. Trapp said that he had discussed the issue with Mr. Vigil. Mr. Vigil said he was supportive of the change, but that they needed to make sure that there was also legislative support for the change.

Mr. Trapp said that the proposed change would save a significant number of days that he, Jim, Kelly, and Trish currently spend on Council meetings, and that there would also be a fiscal saving and of work the Commission would need the support of the National Federation of the Blind no matter which way we go.

Mr. Vigil complemented the Commission, noting the number of consumers and staff at the convention, saying that other state conventions did not have such support, and that the agency director would leave right after their presentation. Mr. Vigil said that the 2019 NFB convention would take place April 4 to 7 at the Embassy Suites in Albuquerque. 

15. Audience and Public Comments 

Virginia Gutierrez complemented the agency, saying it was not about just getting jobs, but working toward getting professions. Thank you to everyone in this room for taking the time and being part of this group.

Mr. Luttrell said it has been an interesting two days for  him, and that it  was like drinking from a firehose, and that he hopes to make some contributions to the Council.

16. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for August 9 in Albuquerque. The training was set on either September 11 or 18.
 
[bookmark: _GoBack]17. Adjourn

Chairman O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 11:35 PM on May 16, 2018.


